Late Term Abortion and the "Dreaded Complication."

by Raymond J. Adamek, Ph.D.

November, 2013

After allegedly killing hundreds of infants born alive in late-term abortions by "snipping" their spinal columns at the back of their necks, abortionist Dr. Kermit Gosnell was found guilty of first-degree murder on May 13, 2013 in the killing of three infants. The same jury found Gosnell guilty of involuntary manslaughter in the death of patient Karnamaya Mongar who died after a botched abortion from an overdose of anesthetics prescribed by Gosnell. Gosnell was also found guilty on 21 felony counts of performing illegal abortions beyond Pennsylvania's 24 week limit, and guilty on 211 misdemeanor counts of violating the state's informed consent law.1

In spite of the fact that the mainstream media ignored or underreported the Gosnell story (over the 58 days of the trial, ABC, CBS and NBC devoted a combined total of 13.5 minutes to the story, while almost 41 minutes was given to Texas Congresswoman Wendy Davis' 11 hour filibuster against a bill banning abortion after 20 weeks gestation)2 it brought the topic of late-term abortion to the forefront for a second time in our history. Previously we had considered late term abortions utilizing the partial birth abortion technique, until a ban on this procedure was upheld by the Supreme Court on April 18, 2007.

Pro-Choice Spin. Pro-choice advocates attempted to dismiss Gosnell as a rogue or an outlier in the abortion industry. They also characterized late term abortions as "rare," or even "extremely rare." But would you consider an event that occurred an average of 30 to 50 times a day rare? The lower figure reflects the Congressional Budget Office's estimate of the number of abortions that occur after 20 weeks.³ Its estimate is based on the Center for Disease Control's (CDC) report on the number of abortions in the U.S., which has no data from California, Delaware, Maryland, or New Hampshire. The higher number is from the Guttmacher Institute's data, which is based on its survey of all U.S. abortion providers.⁴

Similarly, we sometimes hear that only a few doctors perform late-term abortions. But a 2011 study by the Guttmacher Institute indicated that almost a quarter of abortion providers offer abortions after 20 weeks, and some 197 are willing to perform abortions at 24 weeks or later.5 Pro-choice advocates also suggest that late-term abortions are done primarily for medical reasons. But in a 2001-02 study of a hospital-based clinic by the Guttmacher Institute of over 190 women having second trimester abortions, not one was reported to have cited medical reasons.6

The Dreaded Complication. Neither is Dr. Gosnell a "rogue" or an "outlier" in delivering babies alive and then dispatching them. Live births following late-term abortions have been known as the "dreaded complication" since the 1973 case of Dr. Kenneth Edelin, who was convicted of manslaughter (later overturned on appeal) for suffocating a child born alive. Besides these two, at least 13 other doctors have been identified as having been accused, charged, or convicted of killing, or in two cases, failing to treat, live children born after failed abortions.7-16

These are only the known and documented cases. Doctor Willard Cates, former head of the CDC's Abortion Surveillance group, was quoted in the *Philadelphia Inquirer* of August 2, 1981 as saying, "(Live births) are little known because organized medicine, from fear of public clamor and legal action, treats them more as an embarrassment to be hushed up than a problem to be solved. It's like turning yourself in to the IRS for an audit. ... The tendency is not to report because there are only negative incentives." Cates estimates that 400 to 500 abortion live births occur every year in the U.S.17

The number of live births depends on the abortion technique used, as well as the stage of pregnancy. In her 1976 book *In Necessity and Sorrow*, a study of a hospital specializing in abortion, Magda Denes notes that late-term saline abortions were particularly likely to result in the "dreaded complication." The CDC reports, however, that saline abortions decreased from some 42,669 in 1974 to 1,164 in 1996.18 They were replaced by prostaglandin injection and by partial birth abortions, with the latter being outlawed after a Supreme Court decision in 2007. Live births still occur, however.

Failure to Inspect Clinics. Perhaps as egregious as Dr. Gosnell's practices and those of other abortionists is the inaction of pro-choice medical boards, health departments and other officials, who are supposed to be concerned about women's "reproductive health," but neglect to inspect clinics for years, and fail to respond to legitimate complaints. Gosnell's "house of horrors" was exposed not as the result of a health inspection, but because it was raided by FBI agents who suspected illegal drug sales. It was reported that the Pennsylvania Department of Health did no inspections at clinics between 1993 and 2010.19 Relative inaction has also been reported in Delaware, Kansas, Louisiana, Missouri, Nebraska, New Mexico, North Carolina, Texas and Wisconsin, and there may be others.20-29

A Partial Solution. Some reduction in the incidence of the "dreaded complication" may result because medical science has determined that the fetus at 18-20 weeks gestation has anatomical, physiological and behavioral capabilities and responses which demonstrate that it experiences pain.30 As a result, twelve states have now passed a five-month limit on abortion, and the U.S. House of Representatives passed a ban on abortion after 20 weeks by a 228-196 margin on June 18, 2013, although it probably will not pass in the current Senate.31 The post-20 week ban also has popular support. Four national polls conducted through July 21 of 2013 and asking a similar question found an average of 57% of Americans support such a ban, while 33% oppose it.32 The Supreme Court has been asked to determine its constitutionality.

Such laws, while a step in the right direction, are obviously only a partial solution to the tragedy of abortion in America. In a sense, whether or not the fetus can feel pain when it is killed is irrelevant, since unborn human beings are equally dead if they are killed 20 hours, 20 days, or 20 weeks after conception.

End Notes.

- 1. Steven Ertelt, "Kermit Gosnell Found Guilty on Three First-Degree Murder Charges," *LifeNews.com*, May 15, 2013; http://lifenews.com/2013/05/13/kermit-gosnell-found-guilty...
- 2. Lauren Enk, of *Newsbusters.org*, "Nets Give Pro-Abortion Wendy Davis 3 Times Coverage of Entire Gosnell Trial," http://nation.foxnews.com/2013/07/23/networks-give-pro-abortion-wendy-davis-3-times-coverage...
- 3. Steven Ertelt, "Report:30 Babies Die From Abortions After 20 Weeks of Pregnancy Every Day," *LifeNews.com*, July 8, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/07/08/report-30-babies-die-from-abortions-after-20-weeks...
- 4. Calculated from data in "Facts on Induced Abortion in the United States," Guttmacher Institute, August 11, 2011; http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/fb induced abortion.html
- 5. Rachel K. Jones and Kathryn Kooistra, "Abortion Incidence and Access to Services in the United States, 2008," *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Heath* 43:1, March 2011. DOI:10.1363/4304111.

- 6.Guttmacher Institute, "Second-Trimester Abortion: Logistics and Lack of Symptoms Are Factors," *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health* 38:2, June, 2006. http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/journals/3811806b.html
- 7. "Abortionists Brigham, Riley Charged with Murder, Jailed," *Operation Rescue*, December 29, 2011; http://www.operationrescue.org/archives/breaking-abortionist-brigham-riley-charged-with-...
- 8. Sarah Terzo, "Gosnell Not the First to Do Live-Birth Abortions, Meet Kenneth Edelin," *LifeNews.com*, May 2, 2013; http://lifenews.com/2013/05/02/gosnell-not-the-first-to-do-live-birth-abortions-meet-...
- 9. "More Born-Alive Babies and Their Fates," *RealChoice*, September 26, 2008; http://realchoice.blogspot.com/2008/09/more-born-alive-babies-and-their-fates.html
- 10. Sarah Terzo, "Babies Born Alive After Abortions: First-Hand Accounts," *LifeNews.com.*, April 21, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/04/21/babies-born-alive-after-abortions-
- 11. Operation Rescue, "Another Gosnell: Report Shows Texas Abortion Doc Kills Babies Born Alive," *LifeNews.com*, May 15, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/15/another-gosnell-report-shows-abortion-doc-kills-...
- 12. Liz Jeffries and Rick Edmonds, "Abortion," Philadelphia Inquirer, August 2, 1981.
- 13. Steven Ertelt, "Pro-Lifers to Protest D.C. Abortion Doc Who OKd Infanticide," *LifeNews.com* April 30, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/04/30/pro-lifers-to-protest-d-c-abortion-doc-who-okd-infanticide...
- 14. Steven Ertelt, "Gosnell-Like Abortion Practices are Business as Usual in New Mexico," *LifeNews.com*, http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/07/gosnell-like-abortion-practices-are business-as-usual...
- 15. Sarah Terzo, "Abortion Doc After Baby Born Alive: 'What Could I Do? I Killed the Baby," *LifeNews.com*, May 19, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/19/abortion-doc-after-baby-born-alive-what-could-i-do...
- 16. Sarah Terzo, "Abortionist Strangles 28-Week Baby Born Alive After Abortion," *LifeNews.com*, May 5, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/05/abortionist-strangles-28-week-baby...
- 17. Libby Barnes, "More Than 1,200 Babies Have Died Following Failed Abortions in America," *LifeNews.com*, May 27, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/27/more-than-1200-babies-have-died-following-failed-abortions...
- 18. See the annual reports of the Centers for Disease Control entitled, "Abortion Surveillance—United States [Year]," at http://cdc.gov for the years 1972-1996.
- 19. Dave Andrusko, "How Was Kermit Gosnell Allowed to Run His Abortion Biz for Decades?" *LifeNews.com*, April 17, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/04/17/how-was-kermit-gosnell-allowed-to-run-his-abortion...
- 20. Susan B. Anthony List, "Delaware—Complete Failure to Regulate Abortion Clinics and Practitioners," September 11, 2013; http://www.sba-list.org "Kermit Gosnell Is Not an Outlier."
- 21. Steven Ertelt, "New Timeline Explains Sebelius-Planned Parenthood Scandal," *LifeNews.com* November 16, 2011; http://www.lifenews.com/2011/11/16/new-timeline-explains-sebelius-planned-parenthood-scandal
- 22. Steven Ertelt, "Abortionist Gosnell Had Ties to Louisiana, Delaware Centers," *LifeNews.com* January 25, 2011; http://www.lifenews.com/2011/01/25/abortionist-gosnell-had-ties-to-louisiana-delaware-centers
- 23. Cheryl Sullenger, "St. Louis Officials Covering Up 22 Medical Emergencies at Planned Parenthood Abortion Clinics," September 24, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/09/24/st-louis-officials-covering-up-medical-...

- 24. Editors, "New Mexico Board Dismisses Disciplinary Case Against Abortionist Over Botched Abortion," *LifeSiteNews*, February 7, 2013; http://www.lifesitenews.com/home/print/article/news/38127/
- 25. Steven Ertelt, "Charges Filed Against Late-Term Abortion Nurse Who Overdosed Patients," May 22, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/22/charges-filed-against-late-term-...
- 26. Dave Andrusko, "Why Did North Carolina Not Inspect a Filthy Abortion Clinic Since 2006?" *LifeNews.com*, August 2, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/08/02/why-did-north-carolina-not-inspect-a-filthy-abortion...
- 27. Dave Andrusko, "How Was Kermit Gosnell Allowed to Run His Abortion Biz for Decades?" *LifeNews.com*, April 17, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/04/17/how-was-kermit-gosnell-allowed-to-run-his-abortion...
- 28. Steven Ertelt, "Like Gosnell, State Medical Board Ignored Abortion Doc Douglas Karpen," *LifeNews.com*, May 21, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/13/like-gosnell-state-medical-board-ignored-abortion-doc-...
- 29. Steven Ertelt, "Wisconsin Abortion Clinics Haven't Been Inspected in Many Years," *LifeNews.com*, July 23, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/07/23/wisconsin-abortion-clinics-havent-been-inspected...
- 30. Steven Ertlet, "Expert Tells Congress Unborn Babies Can Feel Pain Starting at 8 Weeks," *LifeNews.com*, May 23, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/05/23/expert-tells-congress-unborn-babies-can-feel-pain...
- 31. Americans United for Life, "Landmark Late-Term Abortion Limit Appealed to U.S. Supreme Court," *LifeNews.com*, September 30, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/09/30/landmark-late-term-abortion-limit-appealed-to-u-s-supreme-court
- 32. Steven Ertelt, "New Poll Shows Americans Support Banning Abortions After 20 Weeks," *LifeNews*.com, June 27, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/06/27/new-poll-shows-americans-support-banning-abortions-after-20-weeks; and Steven Ertelt, "Poll: Americans Support Late-term Abortion Ban 2-1, Just 25% Opposed," *LifeNews.com*, July 25, 2013; http://www.lifenews.com/2013/07/25/poll-americans-support-late-term-...